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Town of Kensington 

Regular Meeting of Town Council 

September 12, 2016 – 7:00 PM 

 

1. Call to Order 

 

2. Adoption of Agenda (Additions/Deletions)  

 

3. Declaration of Conflict of Interest 

 

4.  Delegations, Special Speakers and Public Input 

 

5. Adoption of Previous Meeting Minutes 

 

5.1  August 8, 2016 Regular Meeting 

 

6. Business Arising from Minutes 

 

6.1 August 8, 2016 Regular Meeting 

  

7. Reports 

 

7.1  CAO’s Report 

7.2 Fire Department Statistical Report 

7.3 Police Department Statistical Report 

7.4 Development Permit Summary Report 

7.5 Bills List  

7.6 Summary Income Statement 

7.7 Community Gardens Complex Report 

7.8  Mayor’s Report 

7.9 FPEIM and KACC Report – Deputy Mayor Mann 

 

8.  New Business 

 

8.1  Request for Decisions 

 

8.1.1   RFD2016-35 – Webster Enterprises Subdivision Request. 

8.1.2   RFD2016-36 - AR Roberts-Victoria Enterprises Inc. 

Subdivision/Consolidation Request 

 

 

8.2 Other Matters 

 

8.2.1 Provincial Infrastructure Fund Application Amendment (Application to be 

provided at the meeting – general information provided within CAO’s 

Report) 

 

9.  Correspondence 

 

10. In-Camera (Closed Session) – One Item of a Legal Nature  

 

11. Adjournment  



Town of Kensington 

Minutes of Regular Council Meeting 

Monday, August 8, 2016 

 7:00 PM  

 

Council Members Present:  Mayor Rowan Caseley; Councillors: Deputy Mayor Mann, 

MacLean, Mill, Spencer, Pickering and Doucette  

 

Staff Members Present: Chief Administrative Officer, Geoff Baker; Deputy 

Administrator, Wendy MacKinnon; Administrative 

Assistant, Kim Caseley; Police Chief, Lewis Sutherland; 

Constable, Robb Hartland and Constable, Kyle Theriault 

 

Visitors: Nancy MacPhee – Journal Pioneer 

___________________________________________________________________________ 

 

1.  Calling of Meeting to Order 
 

1.1 Mayor Caseley called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM and welcomed Council 

members, staff and visitors. Mayor Caseley introduced and welcomed two new 

police constables, Cst. Hartland and Cst. Theriault, to the Town of Kensington.  

 

2. Approval of Tentative Agenda 

 

2.1 Moved by Councillor Mill, seconded by Councillor MacLean to approve the 

tentative agenda for the August 8, 2016 regular meeting of Town Council. 

Unanimously carried. 

 

3. Declaration of Conflict of Interest 

 

3.1 Mayor Caseley discussed that members of Town Council or staff who believe they 

may have a conflict of interest on any matter that will be discussed at this meeting 

should declare that potential conflict at this time, withdraw at the time of discussion 

and vacate the Council Chambers during deliberation and decision. 

 

4. Delegations / Presentations 

 

4.1 Nil 

 

5. Approval of Minutes of Previous Meeting 

 

5.1 Moved by Councillor Spencer, seconded by Councillor MacLean to approve the 

minutes from the July 11, 2016 regular meeting of Town Council. Unanimously 

carried.  

 

5.2 Moved by Councillor Doucette, seconded by Councillor Spencer to approve the 

minutes from July 25, 2016 special meeting of Town Council with the 

amendment to the date. Unanimously carried.  

 

 



  

 

6. Business Arising from Minutes 

 

6.1 July 11, 2016 Regular Council Meeting 

  

6.1.1 Nil 

 

6.2 July 25, 2016 Special Council Meeting 

 

 6.2.1 Nil 

 

7.  Reports 

 

7.1   CAO’s Report 

 

7.1.1 Moved by Councillor MacLean, seconded by Councillor Spencer to adopt 

the August 2016 CAO’s Report as prepared by Geoff Baker. Unanimously 

carried. 

  

7.1.1.1 Councillor Spencer inquired about the scope of the Tourism 

Innovation funding application for the Musical Nights at the 

Kensington Rail Yards. Mr. Baker is awaiting the approval 

contract and anticipates a breakdown of the approved items within 

it.  

 

 7.2 Fire Department Statistical Report 

 

7.2.1 Moved by Councillor Doucette, seconded by Councillor Pickering to 

approve the June 2016 Fire Statistical report as prepared by Deputy Fire 

Chief, Rodney Hickey. Unanimously carried.  

 

 7.3 Police Department Statistical Report 

 

7.3.1 Moved by Councillor MacLean, seconded by Councillor Mill to approve 

the June 2016 Police Statistical Report as prepared by Chief Sutherland. 

Unanimously carried.  

 

 7.4 Development Permit Summary Report 

 

7.4.1 Moved by Councillor Spencer, seconded by Councillor MacLean to 

approve the Building Permit Summary Report for August 2016. 

Unanimously carried. 

 

 7.5 Bills List  

 

7.5.1 Moved by Deputy Mayor Mann, seconded by Councillor Spencer to 

approve the June 2016 Bills in the amount of $143,465.72.  Unanimously 

carried. 

 



 

 7.6 Summary Income Statement 

 

7.6.1 Moved by Deputy Mayor Mann, seconded by Councillor MacLean to 

approve the Summary Income Statement for the month of June 2016. 

Unanimously carried. 

  

 7.7 Community Gardens Complex Report 

 

7.7.1 Moved by Councillor Pickering, seconded by Councillor Mill to approve 

the Community Gardens Complex report for the month of June 2016. 

Unanimously carried.  

  

7.7.2 Councillor Spencer inquired about the membership numbers being lower 

than in January. CAO will confirm with Mr. Wood that a reduction in 

memberships is typical over the summer months.  

 

7.8  Mayor’s Report 

7.8.1 Moved by Deputy Mayor Mann, seconded by Councillor Spencer to 

approve the Mayors report for the month of August 2016 as presented by 

Mayor Caseley. Unanimously carried. 

7.9 Federation of PEI Municipalities and Kensington Area Chamber of 

Commerce Report  

7.9.1 Deputy Mayor Mann reminded Councillors that the Federation will host 

their Semi-Annual meeting in Summerside on October 22, 2016.   

7.9.2 The KACC September mixer will be hosted by Twin Shores Campground 

on September 22, 2016.  

8. New Business 

 8.1 Request for Decisions 

8.1.1 Cancellation of August Committee of Council Meeting  

 8.1.1.1  Moved by Councillor Doucette, seconded by Councillor Mill  

 BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Kensington Committee of Council 

meeting scheduled for August 22, 2015 at 6:30 PM be cancelled. 

 Unanimously carried.   

8.2  Other Matters 

8.2.1 Moved by Councillor Spencer, seconded by Councillor Pickering to loan 

two antique hearses currently being stored in the public works workshop 

to the Haunted Mansion, subject to a letter of understanding being signed 

between the Town and the Haunted Mansion. Unanimously carried.  



8.2.2 Mayor Caseley confirmed that Subway and Robins Donuts will be two of 

the three tenants located at the new commercial development located at 41 

Broadway Street.  

9. Correspondence  

9.1 An email from Ruby Cousins to update Council on the activities ongoing at the 

Seniors Centre.  

 9.2 A Thank You letter from Volleyball PEI and the 2016 Elites Indoor Women’s 

Volleyball teams for the Towns financial support. 

 9.3 A Thank You letter from the Kensington Welcome Centre for the Towns donation 

to their recent fundraising auction.  

 9.4 A donation request for the Memorial Benefit for Alfred St. Onge. Request Denied. 

 9.5 A Thank You letter from the Prince County Hospital Foundation for the Towns 

financial support.  

 9.6 A letter from the Kensington Moase Plumbing & Heating Vipers requesting the 

Towns sponsorship of two players. 

 

Moved by Councillor Spencer, seconded by Councillor Pickering to approve a 

$750.00 sponsorship to the Kensington Moase Plumbing & Heating Vipers. 

Unanimously carried.  

 9.7 A Thank You card from Dwayne & Kathy MacEachern for the donation from the 

Town and staff in memory of their late son.  

 9.8 A Thank You note from CCTP for the Towns support.  

10. In-Camera 

 10.1 Moved by Councillor Mill, seconded by Councillor Pickering to commence into 

an In-Camera session at 7:37 pm. Unanimously carried 

 10.2 Moved by Councillor Doucette, seconded by Councillor Pickering to return to the 

Regular Committee of Town Council Meeting at 7:42 pm. Unanimously carried.  

11.  Adjournment 

Moved by Councillor MacLean, seconded by Councillor Mill to adjourn the meeting at 

7:43 PM. Unanimously carried. 

 

______________________________   _________________________________ 

Wendy MacKinnon,  Rowan Caseley, 

Deputy Administrator  Mayor 



 

 

Chief Administrative Officer’s Report 

August 2016 

  



Each monthly CAO’s report provides an opportunity to provide a snapshot to Town Council, our 

residents and other key stakeholders of some of the key work of staff. The report shall also serve 

as a reporting mechanism to Town Council on specific directions given to staff through the 

CAO. 

Very generally, the CAO is responsible for the overall operation and administration of the Town 

including providing leadership to senior staff and providing business, policy guidance and 

technical advice to Town Council, and implementing Council decisions and directives, ensuring 

the timely delivery of programs and services, and a fiscally responsible budget while 

championing the programs and policies of Council. 

Capital Project Updates: 

Streets and Sidewalks 

Kensington Storm Water Project 

 

The construction of this project has been deferred to 2017.  

 

Victoria Street West Sidewalk Replacement – Sidewalk Replacement Plan 

 

A funding application was submitted to the Provincial Infrastructure Fund (PIF) in July to 

replace a portion of sidewalk along Victoria Street West from Bell’s Irving to Imperial Street. 

The project carried an estimated cost of approximately $63,000, which was proposed to be 

funded entirely through the PIF. Funding approval was received on August 31, 2016 in the 

amount of $35,000 which is insufficient to effectively complete the project. As such, staff are 

proposing that a new project be developed and completed within the $35,000 approval amount. 

The new project being proposed is titled “Sidewalk Replacement Plan” and involves the 

replacement of approximately 79 concrete sidewalk pads throughout the Town. The areas 

proposed to be replaced are as follows:  

 
  

Area 
Issues 

approx. # of 

Pads Cost per Total 

Pleasant/Broadway Cracked, lifted, tripping hazard 6 375 2250 

Victoria Street W Cracked, lifted, tripping hazard 11 375 4125 

School Street (East) lifted, tripping hazard 4 375 1500 

School Street (West) Cracked, lifted, tripping hazard 38 375 14250 

Pleasant  Cracked, lifted, tripping hazard 7 375 2625 

Davison  Cracked, lifted, tripping hazard 6 375 2250 

Commercial/Woodleigh Cracked, lifted, tripping hazard 3 375 1125 

Broadway South Cracked, lifted, tripping hazard 4 375 1500 

Total    79 375 29625 

   



A funding application will be developed and presented to Town Council for their approval at 

their regular meeting scheduled on September 12, 2016.  

  

 

Operational and Ongoing Items 

 
Welcome to Kensington Signage 

 

The “Welcome to Kensington” sign has been reinstalled along Highway 2 on property of 

Provincial Boat and Marine. Thank you to Provincial Boat and Marine for allowing us to utilize 

their property.   

 
Fire Department Policy Development 

 

A draft Fire Bylaw has been finalized and will be provided to Committee of Council at their 

meeting scheduled for September 26, 2016. It is hoped that the Bylaw can be given first reading 

at the October regular meeting of Town Council. Staff continue to work with W.G. Hogan Fire 

Safety Specialties on specific policy development for the Fire Department.    

 

Annexation of 149 Kelvin Grove Road  

 

Formal approval has been received from the Minister of Communities of the town’s application 

for the expansion of the Town’s boundary to include a property located at 149 Kelvin Grove 

Road (PID No. 465708). This process in now concluded.    

 

Outdoor Volleyball Courts   

 

A rope fence has been installed between the outdoor volleyball courts and the crematorium 

property. This clearly delineates the property line and should keep vehicles and users of the 

volleyball courts from accessing the crematorium property.      

 

Wellfield Protection Plan 

 

It was recommended by the Province of PEI that the Town apply to an applicable Infrastructure 

Fund for the development of the Wellfield Protection Plan. To date no application has been made 

and other opportunities to complete the project are being explored.           

 

5 Year Capital Plans 

 

Staff continue to work on the completion of a five year capital plan as time permits. Once the 

plans are developed in draft form they will be presented to Town Council for their consideration. 

It is hoped that a draft plan can be presented to Town Council for discussion at the September 

Committee of Council meeting. Further to this, staff are working on the consolidation of long 

term debt as well as specific financial related policies, Receivable Controls Policy, Debt 

Management Policy, Cash Flow Forecasting Policy, etc.   

 



Wastewater Treatment Plant Wind Turbine  

 

The Wind Turbine is back online and has been operational since August 25
th

. It is apparent that 

the extent of the repair required was less than originally anticipated. Further information will be 

provided as it becomes available.    

 

EVK Pool 

 

The EVK Pool was closed for the season on August 31, 2016. The 2016 season was by all 

accounts a successful one for the pool. Thanks to Pool Supervisor CJ Kitts and his staff for doing 

such a great job of operating and maintaining the pool this year.      

 

Kensington Area Soccer Club – Land Transfer   

 

The Land Acquisition and Operation Agreement with the Kensington Area Soccer Club has been 

completed and signed by the Mayor and I. It is understood that the Agreement has been approved 

by the KASC Board of Directors however as of now, it has not been signed by representatives of 

KASC. Once signed, the KASC will be in a position to finalize their plans for the construction of 

their soccer clubhouse. Copies of the agreement can be viewed at the Town Hall.    

   

Community Gardens Complex Naming Rights Contract       

 

A draft of the naming rights contract has been received and forwarded to the manager of the 

Malpeque Bay Credit Union for review. It is anticipated that the contract will be signed 

throughout August/September. 

 

Police Department False Alarm Policy 

 

Staff continue to work on the development of a False Alarm Policy for the Kensington Police 

Service. It is hoped that a policy will be vetted through Committee of Council at their September 

meeting.  

 

 Musical Nights at the Kensington Railyards (Tourist Activities) 

 

We have received approval (via email) that the town’s funding application to the Tourism PEI 

Innovation Fund. The Town has been approved for $4,000 in funding. We are currently awaiting 

the formal funding contract documents.   

 

MIH PEI Inc. Development Permit Application 

 

The development permit application from MIH PEI Inc. was approved at a special meeting of 

Town Council on July 25, 2016 subject to the provision of an entranceway permit from the 

Province of PEI, and the submittal of a storm water management plan for the property. All 

conditions were met prior to the start of construction. Construction officially started on or about 

the 22’nd of August.  

 



Currently staff are working on the provision of water and sewer services to the development. The 

Town is responsible for providing reasonable water and sewer services to the property line of the 

development. I have completed and submitted a project registration and assessment form to the 

Provincial Department of Transportation to allow the Town to bring the required services across 

Victoria Street East. At this point in time it appears that water services already exist to the 

property and a 6” sewer services will be bored under the street and into an adjacent manhole 

located on Victoria Street East. A quote has been requested to complete the required work. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Geoff Baker, CAO      



Fire Department Occurrence Report 2016

Description January February March April May June July August September October November December YTD total % Total

Medical First Responder 2 1 4 7 16.67%

Motor Vehicle Accident 2 1 2 1 3 3 1 13 30.95%

Emergency Response - Fuel Spill, etc 0 0.00%

Smoke Investigation 1 1 2 5%

Outside Fire - Brush, Grass, Utility Pole, etc. 1 5 1 3 1 11 26%

Structure Fire - House, Building, Vehicle, etc. 1 1 1 3 7%

Alarms 2 1 1 1 5 12%

Total Fire Related 4 1 1 6 3 5 1 0 0 0 0 0 21 51%

Total Incidents 8 2 3 8 6 8 6 0 0 0 0 0 41

Mutual Aid Call Out 1 1 2%

Total Incidents (Inclduding Mutual Aid Provided by KFD) 8 2 3 8 6 9 6 0 0 0 0 42 100%

Mutual Aid Call in 0

Average Firefighter Attendance 12 15 16 22 15 15

Regular Monthly Training - No. of Firefighters 24 22 22 18 18

Training School - Level 1, etc. - No. of Firefighters 3 1 1

Kensington 3 1 4 1 3 1 13 30.95%

Malpeque CIC 2 1 2 1 1 1 8 19.05%

Zone's 1 to 5 3 2 1 2 4 4 4 20 47.62%

Other 1 1 2.38%

Fire Related

Call Area



Police Department Occurrence Report Summary 2016

Description Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec YTD % Total

911 Act 1 1 1 3 0.67%

Abandon Vehicle 0 0.00%

Abduction 0 0.00%

Alarms 3 6 3 2 1 5 2 22 4.91%

Animal Calls 1 3 2 2 2 10 2.23%

Arson 0 0.00%

Assault PO 0 0.00%

Assault with Weapon 0 0.00%

Assaults (Level 1) 2 4 1 7 1.56%

Assistance Calls 10 13 15 10 9 9 11 77 17.19%

Breach of Peace 2 2 0.45%

Breach of Recognizance 0 0.00%

Break and Enter (business) 1 1 1 3 0.67%

Break and Enter (other) 0 0.00%

Break and Enter (residence) 1 1 0.22%

Carry concealed weapon 0 0.00%

Child Pornography 1 1 0.22%

Child Welfare 0 0.00%

Coroner's Act 1 2 3 0.67%

Crime Prevention 0 0.00%

Criminal Harassment 1 1 0.22%

Dangerous Driving 2 2 4 0.89%

Disturbing the Peace 0 0.00%

Dog Act 1 1 1 3 0.67%

Driving while disqualified 1 1 2 0.45%

Drug Charges 3 2 5 1.12%

Excise Act 0 0.00%

Fail to Comply Probation 1 1 0.22%

Fail to comply undertaking 0 0.00%

Fail to remain at scene of accident 1 1 2 0.45%

Family Relations Act 2 1 1 1 5 1.12%

Fingerprints taken 0 0.00%

Fire Prevention Act 0 0.00%



Police Department Occurrence Report Summary 2016

Description Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec YTD % Total

Firearm Act 1 1 1 1 4 0.89%

Forcible confinement 0 0.00%

Fraud 1 3 4 0.89%

Harrassing Phone Calls 3 3 0.67%

Impaired Driver 2 1 1 1 5 1.12%

Information Files 1 2 3 2 5 13 2.90%

Injury Accidents 0 0.00%

Liquor Offences 2 1 1 1 1 1 7 1.56%

Litter Act 2 2 0.45%

Lost and Found 1 2 2 4 6 3 18 4.02%

Luring Minors 0 0.00%

Mental Health Act 1 2 2 2 7 1.56%

Mischief 3 3 3 9 2.01%

Motor Vehicle Accidents 4 3 1 3 2 2 1 16 3.57%

Motor Vehicle Act 4 5 6 2 2 5 10 34 7.59%

Municipal Bylaws 1 1 2 1 3 8 1.79%

Off Road Vehicle Act 1 1 1 3 0.67%

Other Criminal Code 0 0.00%

Person Reported Missing / wellbeing 2 2 0.45%

Possession of restricted weapon 0 0.00%

Property Check 2 1 2 2 2 5 14 3.13%

Resist Arrest 0 0.00%

Roadside Suspensions 1 1 2 0.45%

Robbery 0 0.00%

Sexual Assaults  / Interference 1 1 0.22%

STEP (Integrated Traffic Enforcement) 1 1 0.22%

Sudden Death 0 0.00%

Suspicious Persons / Vehicle 1 2 3 4 1 1 12 2.68%

Theft Of Motor Vehicle 1 1 0.22%

Theft Over $5000 0 0.00%

Theft Under $5000 3 3 3 3 3 2 6 23 5.13%

Traffic Offences 0 0.00%

Trespass Act 1 1 2 0.45%



Police Department Occurrence Report Summary 2016

Description Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec YTD % Total

Trespass at Night 1 1 0.22%

Uttering Threats 1 1 2 0.45%

SOTS Issued 20 15 13 10 2 3 39 102 23%

Total Incidents 68 60 64 58 48 58 92 448 100%

HTA Warnings 10 2 7 3 22

Fine Revenue 4,400.00    1,853.50  2,010.00       1,190.00     550.00       780.00     6,985.50   17,769.00    

Foot Patrols in hours 2.5 6 5 3 3.5 2 7.5 29.5

Community policing school 3 5.5 4 6 6.5 2



Year to Date Approved Development Permit Summary Report

1 1 $200 $97,500

0

1 1 2 $400 $1,125,000

0

1 1 $100 $100,000

0

1 1 1 3 $250 $11,800

0

0

1 1 $150 $350,000

1 1 $300 $450,000

1 1 $150 $85,000

0

0

0

1 1 $50

0 1 0 2 2 4 1 1 0 0 0 0 11 $1,600 $2,219,300

DecemberBuilding Permit Category
Total Building 

Permit Count

Total Building 

Permit Fees  $

Total Estimated 

Construction Value  $
March April May June July August September October November January February

Commercial renovations/additions

Totals

Commercial (new)

Agriculture

Industrial renovations/additions

Industrial (new)

Demolition

Institutional renovations/additions

Institutional (new)

Other - signs, fence etc.

Modular/mobile renovations

Accessory Buildings

Semi detached dwelling (new) - permits, not units

Single family dwelling (new)

Residential additions/alterations

Modular/Mobile (new)

Multi unit residential (new)



ADL Foods 2251515 $414.78

ADL Foods 2252963 $665.97

Aliant 4498710 $30.21

Aliant 4494733 $207.68

Allan Glover FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Andrew Griffin JULY 2016 RRSP $508.20

ArsenaultBestCameronEllis TW0050 $2,394.00

Bell Mobility 367515 $205.49

Brenda MacIsaac JULY 2016 RRSP $273.00

Bryce Sharpe FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Caitlyn Ramsay JULY 29, 2016 LIBRAR $696.65

Caitlyn Ramsay LIB JULY 15, 2016 $696.65

Canadian Red Cross 00331424 $51.99

Capital "T" Electric 267 $68.40

Carleton Uniforms Inc 68880 $463.98

Centennial Practicar 890340 $210.84

Central Coastal Tourism Partnership Inc. 421 $5,000.00

Charles Bradshaw FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Christopher Arsenault FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Combat Computer Inc 1000021138 $74.10

Combat Computer Inc 1000021018 $148.87

Combat Computer Inc 1000020831 $166.73

Combat Computer Inc 1000020696 $46.42

Commercial Construction 722082 $627.00

Canada Revenue Agency Tax Centre APR - JUNE 2016 $10,353.81

Canadian Union of Public Employees JULY 2016 UNION DUES $531.52

D.W Mechanical 722084 $136.80

DC Tire Sales & Service 80789 $178.24

Deborah Brown FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Doug Killam BOOTS JULY13 $233.46

Eastlink 01082781 $52.38

Eastlink 01070417 $58.75

Town of Kensington Bills List July 2016



Eastlink 01054478 $108.55

Eastlink 01000157 $54.15

Eastlink 0101672 $52.38

Eastlink 0103446 $60.36

Eastlink JULY 2016 $599.46

Elaine Folland FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Elizabeth Hubley ELIZABETH HUBLEY RNT $798.00

Ernest Heckbert FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Eunice Wall FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Francis Dawe FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Frontline Outfitters 0000026809 $571.54

Garth Schurman FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Geoff Baker JULY 2016 MILEAGE $323.21

Gerald Bernard FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Gerald Mann FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Green Diamond 1059178 $182.49

Green Diamond 1064267 $113.94

Green Diamond 1067203 $198.13

Greg Beairsto 26JULY12 $75.00

GSD Utility Services Inc CGC 673 $3,505.50

Ian Murray FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Irving Oil INTEREST CHARGE JULY $25.07

Irving Oil 31443314 $39.37

Irving Oil 31455207 $420.09

Irving Oil 31449340 $314.82

Irving Oil 434150 $285.60

Irving Oil 31419792 $230.32

Irving Oil 925113 $54.62

Irving Oil 52192 $472.56

Irving Oil 48433 $198.72

Irving Oil 745100 $30.94

Island Hot Tubs & Pools 14483 $250.79

Island Hot Tubs & Pools 14712 $282.70

Island Hot Tubs & Pools 5870 $96.90



Island Hot Tubs & Pools 12368 $250.79

Island Hot Tubs & Pools 14464 $148.19

Island Hot Tubs & Pools 14442 $41.03

Island Hot Tubs & Pools 12338 $328.27

Island Petroleum 02052213008157 $76.98

James MacMurdo FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Johnstons Towing & Wrecker Service 18473 $114.00

Kenneth Murphy FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Kensington Country Store JUNE 30, 2016 $3.29

Kensington Country Store 822180 $64.98

Kensington Country Store 722073 $59.27

Kensington Food Basket 33 $46.01

Kent Building Supplies 876752 $15.62

Kent Building Supplies 878260 $36.84

Kent Building Supplies 722074 $6.68

K'Town Auto Parts 722066 $8.72

K'Town Auto Parts 722072 $75.33

Kubota Canada Ltd JULY 2016 $262.21

Laura Lefurgey SWIMMING REG REFUND $60.00

Lewis Sutherland JULY 2016 RRSP $613.48

Lewis Sutherland JULY MILEAGE 2016 $121.73

Lyman Huestis FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Maritime Electric TOWN HALL JULY $1,750.14

Maritime Electric CAR CHARGER JULY $35.21

Maritime Electric EVK POOL JULY $732.54

Maritime Electric ART CO-OP JULY $291.87

Maritime Electric TRAIN STATION $963.66

Maritime Electric LIBRARY JULY $113.75

Maritime Electric SENIOR CENTER JULY $128.74

Maritime Electric CGC SIGN JULY $35.60

Maritime Electric CGC RINK JULY $1,524.32

Maritime Electric CGC BALLFIELD JULY $28.39

Maritime Electric PW SHOP JULY $115.08

Maritime Electric 20 STEWART JULY $62.38



Maritime Electric RADAR SIGNS JULY $99.60

Maritime Electric STREET LIGHTS JULY $3,135.35

Maritime Electric FIRE HALL JULY $419.17

Malpeque Bay Credit Union JULY 2016 RRSP $1,449.36

Mid Isle Electric 5229 $80.26

MJS Marketing & Promotions 2569014 $45.00

Murphy's Kensington 07/04/16 $5.22

Murphy's Kensington 890338JULY12 $20.49

Murray Bagnell FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Orkin Canada 7060086 $57.00

Orkin Canada 7073622 $28.50

Pauline Rogers FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Royal Canadian Mounted Police MARCH - JULY DISPATC $11,400.00

Richard Palmer FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Richard Rayner FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Robert Lewis FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Robert Sutherland FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Robert Waddell FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Robert Wood MILEAGE $122.20

Mikes Independent CANADA DAYJULY12 $29.85

Mikes Independent CANADA DAY#2 JULY12 $270.33

Mikes Independent 890345 $29.95

Mikes Independent 822184 $31.66

Mikes Independent 822181 $18.00

Mikes Independent 875352 $7.28

Scotia Securities JULY 2016 RRSP DOUG $386.72

Scotiabank Visa 5500608080 STAPLES $306.07

Scotiabank Visa 5500551759 STAPLES $1,264.31

Scotiabank Visa BUTCHERSHOP JULY15 $76.49

Scotiabank Visa SUPERSTORE JULY15 $107.83

Scotiabank Visa 89025 PRINCESS AUTO $193.77

Scotiabank Visa BUSINESS CARDS JULY $52.89

Scott Barlow FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Shirley Griffin FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00



Shirley Vokey FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Sommers Motor Generator Sales Ltd 40000584-00 $867.83

Source for Sports 0006136 $175.56

Spring Valley Building Centre Ltd 164900 $44.43

Stephen Glover FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Summerside Chrysler Dodge (1984) Ltd 890349 $56.95

Suncor Energy Products Partnership SUNCOR JULY 13 $745.50

Superior Sanitation 0000587639 $182.40

Superior Sanitation 587640 $228.00

Superior Sanitation 587641 $182.40

Superior Sanitation 587638 $36.05

Superior Sanitation 587637 $79.80

Tammy Martin FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Telus JULY 09 $820.35

Vail's Fabric Services Ltd. 261090 $103.51

Vivian Silliker FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Walter Bergmann FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Water & Pollution Control Corporation JULY W&S 2016 $307.89

Wendell Murphy FIRE DUE REFUND $115.00

Wet n' Wild Car Wash 890347 $80.00

Yellow Pages Group 16-3134913 $20.86

Yellow Pages Group 16-3010889 $20.86

Subtotal $69,110.92

July Payroll $92,236.41

Total July Bills $161,347.33



GENERAL REVENUE

Actual Budget Variance Actual YTD Budget Variance Annual Budget  % Full Year

General Revenues $77,608.08 $84,493.00 -$6,884.92 $553,046.47 $570,411.00 -$17,364.53 $957,760.00 58%

Police Service $7,010.45 $1,700.00 $5,310.45 $18,443.05 $11,900.00 $6,543.05 $20,400.00 90%

Town Hall Rent $7,796.40 $7,793.00 $3.40 $62,650.80 $62,551.00 $99.80 $101,516.00 62%

Recreation $1,670.00 $3,100.00 -$1,430.00 $3,030.00 $3,700.00 -$670.00 $5,200.00 58%

Sales of Service $29,437.90 $32,300.00 -$2,862.10 $195,745.90 $226,100.00 -$30,354.10 $387,600.00 51%

Subtotal Revenue $123,522.83 $129,386.00 -$5,863.17 $832,916.22 $874,662.00 -$41,745.78 $1,472,476.00 57%

GENERAL EXPENSES

Town Hall $10,491.89 $11,540.00 $1,048.11 $82,944.61 $89,435.00 $6,490.39 $153,095.00 54%

General Town $22,665.71 $19,301.00 -$3,364.71 $218,613.54 $235,846.00 $17,232.46 $374,091.00 58%

Police Department $45,980.40 $32,471.00 -$13,509.40 $241,641.50 $244,067.00 $2,425.50 $421,992.00 57%

Public Works $15,228.41 $11,990.00 -$3,238.41 $157,543.74 $162,635.00 $5,091.26 $239,895.00 66%

Train Station $1,795.37 $1,604.00 -$191.37 $16,950.47 $15,553.00 -$1,397.47 $26,823.00 63%

Recreation & Park $7,821.44 $13,775.00 $5,953.56 $47,666.30 $51,625.00 $3,958.70 $72,250.00 66%

Sales of Service $14,790.11 $14,140.00 -$650.11 $97,687.12 $107,720.00 $10,032.88 $184,330.00 53%

Subtotal Expenses $118,773.33 $104,821.00 -$13,952.33 $863,047.28 $906,881.00 $43,833.72 $1,472,476.00 60%

Net Income (Deficit) $4,749.50 $24,565.00 $19,815.50 -$30,131.06 -$32,219.00 -$2,087.94

Community Gardens Revenue $30,354.19 $24,100.00 $6,254.19 $208,229.12 $211,700.00 -$3,470.88 $411,200.00 51%

Community Gardens Expenses $22,465.08 $22,230.00 -$235.08 $202,721.49 $223,450.00 $20,728.51 $411,200.00 49%

Net Income (Deficit) $7,889.11 $1,870.00 -$6,019.11 $5,507.63 -$11,750.00 -$17,257.63

Fire Revenues $20,586.16 $20,188.00 $398.16 $144,103.20 $141,316.00 $2,787.20 $242,256.00 59%

Fire Department Expenses $17,777.91 $16,551.00 -$1,226.91 $131,787.36 $131,507.00 -$280.36 $242,256.00 54%

Net Income (Deficit) $2,808.25 $3,637.00 $828.75 $12,315.84 $9,809.00 -$2,506.84

Consolidated Net Income (Deficit) $15,446.86 $30,072.00 $14,625.14 -$12,307.59 -$34,160.00 -$21,852.41

Water & Sewer Revenue $45,588.69 $45,408.00 -$180.69 $314,612.30 $317,856.00 $3,243.70 $544,896.00 58%

Water & Sewer Expenses $46,598.20 $42,835.00 -$3,763.20 $354,924.67 $302,545.00 -$52,379.67 $544,896.00 65%

Water & Sewer Net Income (Deficit) -$1,009.51 $2,573.00 $3,582.51 -$40,312.37 $15,311.00 $55,623.37

Water and Pollution Control Corporation 

TOWN OF KENSINGTON

 Income Statement Comparison of Actual to Budget for July 2016

Current Month Year to Date

Community Gardens Complex

Fire Department



 

TOWN OF KENSINGTON –  MEMORANDUM 

TO:   GEOFF BAKER, CAO 

FROM: ROBERT WOOD, COMMUNITY GARDENS COMPLEX 

MANAGER 

SUBJECT: JULY COMMUNITY GARDENS COMPLEX REPORT  

DATE:   08/09/2016 

ATTACHMENT: STATISTICAL REPORT  

 

 
July 2016 

 

Fitplex 
 

Programming: Aerobics Programming restarts in September 

 

Hours 

 

Key FOB Entry 5.45am-12 Midnight Daily 

 

Staffed   4pm-8pm Mon-Thursday 

 

 

Arena  Lady Slipper Dog Show 
 

Kensington Cash 

 

July, 2016   180.00 

    210.00 

    200.00 

    210.00 

  

Total 800.00 

  

 

Ball Fields  Danny Hughes Memorial Ball Tournament 

  Netting Installed for Legion Field 

 

 



2 

Upcoming Events Harvest Festival – Theme -Small Town Scarecrows (August 20 – 

Aug 24)  

   Ice to be installed in Arena following Harvest Festival 



Town of Kenisngton

Community Gardens Complex Monthly Statistical Data

2016

Category January February March April May June July August September October November December YTD

Total Members 214 235 230 211 218 210 198 1516

Attendance 1250 1066 1105 998 889 788 672 6768

Day Passes Sold 57 70 48 48 38 16 8 285

Memberships Sold 38 31 16 31 29 20 20 185

Monthly Payment Memberships 20 31 35 36 46 46 46 260

Hours Rented 176 155 115 37 0 0 0 483

Preschool (Free) 4 4 4 2 0 0 0 14

Adult Skate 8 8 8 2 0 0 0 26

Donated Ice Time 10 12 5 0 0 0 27

Total Hours Rented 188 177 139 46 0 0 0 550

Storm Days (no rentals) 3 2 2 0 0 0 0 7

Fitplex

Arena
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Mayor’s Report to Town Council 
September 12, 2016 

 

The Mayor’s Report to Town Council is an opportunity for the Mayor to provide feedback to Council, 

Staff, Residents and other interested Stakeholders about activities of the Mayor on their behalf since 

the last Council meeting. It will include as much as possible a summary of information from meetings 

and discussions on behalf of the Town of Kensington. Any decisions to be made on behalf of the Town 

will be brought forward to Council for decisions.  

 

The Mayor is the designated spokespersons for the town and communicates decisions made by Town 

Council. The Mayor chairs the monthly Town Council Meetings and the monthly Committee of 

Council meetings. All efforts are made to keep discussions and decisions transparent as we represent 

the town on behalf of the residents. Agenda’s (along with supporting information) for Committee of 

Council meetings and Town Council meetings are posted on the town website on the Friday afternoon 

prior to the meeting. (www.kensington.ca)  

 

Committee of Council meetings are held on the 4
th

 Monday of each month at 6:30pm and Town 

Council meetings are held on the 2
nd

 Monday of each month at 7:00pm. The agenda’s (along with 

supporting information) are emailed to the County Line Courier, Journal Pioneer and CBC on the 

Friday afternoon prior to the meetings.  

 

Tourism – Mr. Geoff Baker, Mr. Robert Wood and myself met with Ms. Laurel Reid who was doing a 

study through Central Coastal Tourism Partnership on opportunities for Tourism in the area. We were 

afforded the opportunity to meet with this consultant because of our commitment to tourism.  This 

gave us an opportunity to discuss any opportunity the town or more specifically the Kensington 

Harvest Festival may want to consider in future plans when it comes to tourism. It was a good meeting 

and Ms. Reid provided valuable feedback for consideration. Thanks to the Central Coastal Tourism 

Partnership for providing this opportuinity. 

 

Harvest Festival – The 49
th

 Kensington Harvest festival was a great success and I have heard many 

favorable comments on some of the changes this year. We look forward to what this committee of 

volunteers have to offer for 2017 as we celebrate our 50
th

 year. Thanks to all Councillors who were able 

to attend events and walk in the parade. The opening ceremonies went off on schedule and a vote of 

appreciation to Robert Wood and staff for their dedication and commitment to making these things 

happen and stay on schedule. The committee members who took on the responsibility of different 

venues this year also deserve to be congratulated and we express our appreciation to all volunteers.  

 

Shriners Breakfast – It was my pleasure to host His Honour, Lieutenant Governor, H. Frank Lewis at 

the Annual Shriners Breakfast during the Harvest Festival this year. His attendance was appreciated by 

all and especially the Shriners. Many pictures were taken and the Shriners hope to have this published 

in their Shriners magazine called “The Fez”.  

 

http://www.kensington.ca/
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Awards Ceremony at Fanningbank – I was invited to attend an awards ceremony at Fanningbank by 

Their Honours, Lieutenant Governor H. Frank Lewis and his wife Dorothy. At this ceremony many 

awards were presented to worthy recipients who had provided special service or volunteerism to their 

community. An informal reception followed. 

 

Atlantic Mayors Congress – I attended the Atlantic Mayors Congress in Truro, NS from Wednesday 

to Friday (September 7 – 9, 2016). Please find attached a written report on activities and issues which 

were addressed at the Congress.  

 

Rowan Caseley 

Mayor – Town of Kensington 



Report to Kensington Town Council 

Atlantic Mayors’ Congress – September 7 – 9, 2016 

Truro, Nova Scotia 

 

It was my privilege to attend the semi-annual meeting of the Atlantic Mayors Congress in Truro, NS to be 

updated on issues of mutual value and to educate on other items of importance.  Following is a brief 

summary of the proceedings. The next semi annual meeting will be held in Summerside in the spring of 

2017, probably in the middle of May. 

Tour of Perennia – This facility can best be described as an incubator facility that provides very special 

skills and equipment to entrepreneurs and businesses who have a desire to develop a new product, 

improve a manufacturing process and even manufacture products as a start up until the production 

levels get large enough to move to their own manufacturing facility. There are two locations in Nova 

Scotia (Kentville and Truro) but they work collaboratively with other provinces. The facility is designed to 

support the agriculture industry and works closely with the Agricultural Campus in Truro now known as 

Dalhousie Faculty of Agriculture and formerly known as Nova Scotia Agricultural College. It is supported 

with government funding but also leases out its facilities (and staff expertise) to companies wanting to 

solve issues or develop products. To give an example, one company is developing paint from plants and 

is having some success to date. 

FCM Update – The 3rd vice president, Bill Kersten from Halifax reported the FCM has been successful in 

delivering the message to the federal government that Municipalities are the ones who bring the nation 

together and build success.  He states the message has been well received in the Prime Ministers Office 

and the Prime Minister recognizes that Nation Building Needs Municipalities. 

He reported the first round of Infrastructure funding program for Phase 1 has been announced and 304 

projects have been handed out in Atlantic Canada.  Nova Scotia 96, New Brunswick 51, Prince Edward 

Island 23 and Newfoundland and Labrador 134.  The concern expressed around the table was the lack of 

notification and invitations to municipal leaders to these announcements. As municipalities we are also 

one of the contributors with the Federal Government at 50%, the Province at 25% and Municipalities at 

25%. This concern is going to be brought to the attention of the respective government departments. 

Phase 2 of the infrastructure program ($48 B) is being developed now and the FCM are in consultations 

with the Federal Government to ensure the programs are developed to benefit municipalities. While 

Municipalities are diverse across the country they all share a common vision of improving quality of life 

for the residents and businesses. 

MP Bill Casey -   reported that the Government of Canada is very receptive to the needs of rural Canada 

and stated that a program is being developed to provide funding to roll out broadband coverage 

throughout rural Canada.  This is a big undertaking but the government believes in the importance of 

good broadband service throughout all of Canada and not just major centers. During remarks from FCM 

3rd Vice President, he also stated the government is working on this initiative. 

KPMG -Public Sector Transformation -Bruce PeeVer discussed the need for municipalities to be able to 

deliver the services in this changing environment.  By 2030 it is projected that 60% of the globe will live 

in large cities. This will have a large impact on rural communities who will see the level of revenue shrink 



due to the reduction of rural taxpayers and property owners. He challenged municipal leaders to start 

thinking outside the box now and evaluate all the services. He offered three observations. 

1. Increase revenues – user fee delivery of service and need to identify the true cost of delivering 

the service. 

2. Decrease Expenditures – Do more with less, meaning sometimes you have to decide what 

services are really necessary and get out of providing some services. What are the essential 

services and what is the true cost of delivery? In some cases, you can continue the service but 

provide a lower service level.  Unfortunately, he did not provide examples but I am sure if we 

really gave this some serious thought we could come up with our own list of possibilities. 

3. New Public Sector Delivery Models – Modernize the way we pay bills, reduce payment times to 

suppliers and look for discounts in exchange.  Look for ways to save money by having lights on 

when in use but off when not used, timers on heat and cooling thermostats. Alternative 

financing by use of public Sector financing P3.  However, be sure to get professional help and 

advice if going this P3 route. In short, look at all your processes, modernize and automate as 

much as possible and you will reduce costs and delivery a better level of service. Never assume 

the way it is being done is the best or even needed.  He gave as an example that Fredericton, NB 

now pay bills within 2 days of the invoice and receive discounts for doing so. 

Dr. David Gray -Dalhousie Agricultural Campus -  Three challenges face the world and they can all be 

addressed by Agricultural through global and strategic actions. 

1. By 2050 it will be necessary to double the production of food to feed the world. This can only be 

done through changing farming methods and increasing yields.  There is only so much land and a 

lot is being taking out of production for rural development. 

2. Clean Water – Need to prevent contamination and reduce usage. Some food sources require a 

lot more water to produce than others and we may need to change our desire for some foods. 

3. Climate Change – With changing of weather patterns this has both a positive and negative effect 

on farming.  We are now able to grow some crops we could not before but it also takes some 

crops out of production or necessitates the need for research to develop new varieties. 

Dr. Gray stated that 1 in 8 people are employed as a result of Agriculture. 

Exotic Animals – The Atlantic Mayors Congress (AMC) in 2013 passed a resolution urging the 

Governments of Atlantic Canada to put in place guideline and regulations around the housing and 

ownership of exotic pets such as snakes, tigers, spiders, etc.  Animals that are dangerous and not a local 

species. This resulted due to the death of the two boys in New Brunswick and the municipalities were 

not aware the snakes were in the town.  To date no specific actions has been taken other than New 

Brunswick have completed a study into how this snakes was able to be brought into the country.  The 

AMC is again debating another resolution to urge the premiers to bring this back on the agenda. It is felt 

the issue has lost momentum as we now have new premiers in the provinces and it may have been lost 

in the transfer. Municipalities do not have the authority or expertise to deal with this type of issue. The 

control of what comes into the country is at the borders to Canada and regulations are poor. 

Looking forward to 2017 when the AMC will meet in Summerside. 

Rowan Caseley, Mayor 



 Town of Kensington - Request for Decision 
 

Date: September 9, 2016 Request for Decision No: 2016-35 

 

Topic: Webster Enterprises/Station View Estates – Subdivision Request 

Proposal Summary/Background:  

 

See attached survey plan (No. 1630), dated August 9, 2016 drawn by Derek A. French Professional 

Services. The plan was submitted along with a request to subdivide Lot 12-3 into two separate parcels, 

being Lot 12-3A and Lot 12-3B.  

 

Lot 12-3 fronts on a private right of way, referred to as Parcel R on the subdivision plan. The frontage 

sits at approximately 187 feet. The property houses a multi-unit residential building (6-plex). The 

property is zoned Multi-family residential (R3)          

 

Lot subdivisions and consolidations are dealt with under section 20 of the Town’s Development 

Control Bylaw. While section 20 deals primarily with larger scale subdivisions, i.e. multi-lot 

development, section 20.9 allows Council to approve applications for single lot subdivisions and 

consolidations at its discretion, having regard for only those provisions of the Bylaw which it deems 

applicable to each individual application, provided the application conforms with all other sections of 

the Bylaw. Section 4.36 of the Bylaw provides for the subdivision of Row or Town House Dwellings.      

 

Benefits:  

 

 N/A 

 

Disadvantages: 

 

 N/A 

 

Discussion/Comments: 

 

The proposed subdivision has been reviewed under the Town’s Development Control Bylaw and the 

Official Plan. No issues are noted and the subdivision is recommended for approval.   

 

Options: 

 

 Approve the Subdivision as proposed.  

 Not approve the Subdivision. 

 

Costs/Required Resources: 
N/A 

 

Source of Funding: 

N/A 



Recommendation: 

 

It is recommended by the Chief Administrative Officer that Town Council consider and adopt the 

following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS a request has been received from Webster Enterprises Ltd. to subdivide Lot 12-3 into 

two separate parcels, being Lot 12-3A and Lot 12-3B, as per Subdivision Plan No. 1630; 

 

AND WHEREAS the proposed subdivisions and consolidations have been reviewed against the 

Town’s Development Control Bylaw and are found to be in general compliance therewith;         

 

BE IT RESOLVED that approval be granted to Webster Enterprises Ltd. to subdivide Lot 12-3, 

located in the Station View Estates subdivision, into two separate parcels, being Lot 12-3A and Lot 

12-3B, as per Subdivision Plan No. 1630, dated August 9, 2016, drawn by Derek A. French 

Professional Services Inc. 

 

 

 





 Town of Kensington - Request for Decision 
 

Date: September 9, 2016 Request for Decision No: 2016-36 

 

Topic: Austin and Ramona Roberts/Victoria Enterprises Inc. – Subdivision/Consolidation Request 

Proposal Summary/Background:  

 

The attached survey plan (Drawing No. 141-24512-S02), dated May 27, 2016 and drawn by WSP, 

was submitted by Austin and Ramona Roberts on behalf of A&R Adventures Inc. and Victoria 

Enterprises Inc. The plan was submitted along with a request to subdivide Parcel KC-2 from PID No. 

79807, to subdivide Parcel KC-1 from PID No. 78907, to subdivide Parcel PC-1 from PID No. 76752, 

to consolidate Parcel KC-2 to PID No. 76752 and to consolidate Parcel PC-1 to PID No. 78907. All of 

the properties related to the subdivisions/consolidations are zoned Commercial (C1).  

 

Lot subdivisions and consolidations are dealt with under section 20 of the Town’s Development 

Control Bylaw. While section 20 deals primarily with larger scale subdivisions, i.e. multi-lot 

development, section 20.9 allows Council to approve applications for single lot subdivisions and 

consolidations at its discretion, having regard for only those provisions of the Bylaw which it deems 

applicable to each individual application, provided the application conforms with all other sections of 

the Bylaw.       

 

Benefits:  

 

 N/A 

 

Disadvantages: 

 

 N/A 

 

Discussion/Comments: 

 

The proposed subdivision has been reviewed under the Town’s Development Control Bylaw and the 

Official Plan. No issues are noted and the subdivision is recommended for approval.   

 

Options: 

 

 Approve the Subdivision as proposed.  

 Not approve the Subdivision. 

 

Costs/Required Resources: 
N/A 

 

Source of Funding: 

N/A 

Recommendation: 

 

It is recommended by the Chief Administrative Officer that Town Council consider and adopt the 

following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS a request has been received from Austin and Ramona Roberts, on behalf of A&R 

Adventures Inc. and Victoria Enterprises Inc., to subdivide Parcel KC-2 from PID No. 79807, to 

subdivide Parcel KC-1 from PID No. 78907, to subdivide Parcel PC-1 from PID No. 76752, as per 



Subdivision Plan No. 141-24512-S02, dated May 27, 2016 and certified by James A. Clow; 

 

AND WHEREAS a request has been received from Austin and Ramona Roberts, on behalf of A&R 

Adventures Inc. and Victoria Enterprises Inc., to consolidate Parcel KC-2 to PID No. 76752 and to 

consolidate Parcel PC-1 to PID No. 78907., as per Subdivision Plan No. 141-24512-S02, dated May 

27, 2016 and certified by James A. Clow; 

 

AND WHEREAS the proposed subdivisions and consolidations have been reviewed against the 

Town’s Development Control Bylaw and are found to be in general compliance therewith;         

 

BE IT RESOLVED that Town Council approve a subdivision of Parcel KC-2 from PID No. 78907, 

being lands of Austin and Ramona Roberts, as per Plan No. 141-24512-S02, dated May 27, 2016, 

certified by James A. Clow; 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Council approve a subdivision of Parcel KC-1 from PID 

No. 78907, being lands of Austin and Ramona Roberts, as per Plan No. 141-24512-S02, dated May 

27, 2016, certified by James A. Clow; 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Council approve a subdivision of Parcel PC-1 from PID 

No. 76752, being lands of Victoria Enterprises Inc., as per Plan No. 141-24512-S02, dated May 27, 

2016, certified by James A. Clow; 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Council approve a consolidation of Parcel KC-2 to PID 

No. 76752, being lands of Victoria Enterprises Inc., as per Plan No. 141-24512-S02, dated May 27, 

2016, certified by James A. Clow; 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Town Council approve a consolidation of Parcel PC-1 to PID 

No. 78907, being lands of Austin and Ramona Roberts, as per Plan No. 141-24512-S02, dated May 

27, 2016, certified by James A. Clow. 

 

 

 









































 

 
 

 
For Immediate Release 
September 9, 2016 
 
Today, the Department of Communities, Land and Environment launched consultations on the 
proposed Municipal Government Act.   
 
"I'm delighted to see this consultation process underway," said Federation of PEI Municipalities 
President, Bruce MacDougall.  "Our municipal legislation is amongst the oldest and most 
outdated in the country.  Municipal responsibilities and public expectations have changed over 
the decades since these acts were written," he said.  MacDougall pointed out that Ralph 
Thompson's report on land and local governance recommended that the new legislation include 
progressive provisions found in other provinces and territories. "Island municipalities need 
modern legislation," he stated. 
 
According to MacDougall, "It has taken a lot of work by the Federation, municipalities and the 
provincial government to get us to this point.  During the consultations we will be working hard 
to ensure we get the best possible legislation for municipalities and the citizens they serve."  
 

-30- 
 
For further information contact: 
 
John Dewey, Executive Director 
Federation of PEI Municipalities 
jdewey@fpeim.ca 
Tel: (902) 566-1493 


